
TORONTO TRANSIT COMMISSION

REPORT NO.

 MEETING DATE: February 29, 2011

SUBJECT: TORONTO-YORK SPADINA SUBWAY EXTENSION – 

STATION NAMES IN THE CITY OF VAUGHAN 

ACTION ITEM

RECOMMENDATIONS 

It is recommended that the Commission: 

1. Note that the City of Vaughan has requested that the TTC deal with the names of

the stations within that municipality in advance of the further consultation regarding

station names in Toronto;

2. Approve the station name HIGHWAY 407 for the intermediate station in York Region

on the Toronto-York Spadina Subway extension, noting that this name was the one

most preferred by people who participated in the public consultation;

3. Approve, for the subway extension’s terminal station located in Vaughan’s new city

centre, the station name VAUGHAN CENTRE, noting that the City of Vaughan

Council prefers the name VAUGHAN METROPOLITAN CENTRE; and

4. Forward this report to Councillors Augimeri, Pasternak, and Perruzza, City of Toronto

Transportation Services, the City of Vaughan, the Regional Municipality of York,

Metrolinx, and the Province of Ontario.

FUNDING 

Funding for the Toronto-York Spadina Subway Extension (TYSSE) Project is included and 

set out on pages 1447 to 1449R of the TTC 2011-2015 Capital Program 

(Category - Expansion) which was approved by City Council on February 23, 2011.  

BACKGROUND 

The extension of the Spadina Subway is currently under construction and is planned to open 

in 2015. The extension will include six new subway stations. It is Commission policy that 

the Commission formally approve subway station names. 
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At its meeting on September 30, 2010, the Commission considered an initial staff report, 

“Toronto-York Spadina Subway Extension – Station Names” and, in dealing with that report, 

 requested that staff consult with the public on station names and report back on the results.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

At its meeting of November 23, 2011, the Commission considered a further report, 

“Toronto-York Spadina Subway Extension – Station Names – Follow-up Report”. That report 

outlined the public and stakeholder consultation carried out by the TTC on the station 

names. The Commission referred the report back to staff to undertake further consultation 

with the local community regarding the names for stations in Toronto. This consultation will 

take place over the next few months. In the interim, City of Vaughan staff have requested 

that the TTC make a decision sooner on the names of the stations in York Region, 

particularly the terminal station. 

This report deals with the names of the stations in York Region, as requested by the City of 

Vaughan. 

 

 

DISCUSSION 

TTC Policy and Convention for Naming Stations 

 

 

 

 

 

The naming of TTC subway stations is governed by TTC Corporate Policy 2.8.2, 

Identification of Routes, Stations and Stops. Section 3.2 of that policy reads, in part: 

Station Identification 

Each rapid transit station will be identified by a name. Normally the station name will 

incorporate the name of the major cross-street at which it is located, so that the 

location of the station is clearly identified to customers as they travel through the 

system. 

The policy stipulates that subway stations will be given names which make a direct 

reference to their geographic location. This principle ensures that the name of the station is a 

description of its location -- as an aid to passengers as they travel through the system -- and 

that the most-prominent words on the walls of the station are useful information for 

customers finding their way in the city. In support of this, the TTC does not use names 

intended to promote or advertise nearby developments, commercial enterprises, or 

attractions.  

All of the TTC's present 69 rapid transit stations have a name related to the geographic 

location of the station. Of these, 58 are named for an intersecting or nearby street, six are 

named for a nearby major destination or landmark, and five are named for the district in 

which they are located. TTC staff have consistently applied the Commission-approved 

station-naming policy, because it results in the best-possible travel information to customers. 
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Recommended Station Names 

 

 

 

 

The recommended names for the two stations in York Region are HIGHWAY 407, and 

VAUGHAN CENTRE.  

The names for the stations in York Region are shown in Table 1, below, and on the following 

map. Further details and rationale about the recommended station names are provided in 

Appendix 1, attached. 

Table 1:   Recommended Station Names, Spadina Subway Extension, York Region 

Highway 407 name for new station located at Highway 407 & Jane Street 

Vaughan Centre 
name for new terminal station at regional development node in the 

City of Vaughan, at Highway 7 & Jane Street 

Toronto-York Spadina Subway Extension  

Recommended Names for Stations in Vaughan 
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Public consultation 

 

 

 

 

 

 

At its meeting of September 30, 2010, the Commission requested that staff carry out public 

consultation on station names for the subway extension. From September 23 to October 21, 

2011, an on-line consultation was held on the TTC’s website, ttc.ca. The consultation 

presented a short description and map of the subway extension project and then, for each 

station, asked participants to choose their preferred station name from a list of three possible 

choices, or to write in their own suggestion, supported by an explanation. Participants could 

also submit their suggestions by mail or by fax. The consultation was featured prominently 

on the TTC’s website ttc.ca. An email about the consultation was sent to all people 

registered with Toronto-York Spadina Subway Extension project office. The consultation also 

received significant media coverage. 

A total of 3,650 responses were received. The details of the public’s input are summarized 

in Appendix 2, attached. Overall, participants in the consultation preferred the names 

Highway 407 and Vaughan Centre for the two stations in York Region. 

Consultation with Municipal Partners 

City of Vaughan staff have confirmed that the name HIGHWAY 407 is acceptable for the 

more-southerly of the two stations which will be located in Vaughan. 

The City of Vaughan Council, at its meeting of July 13, 2010 requested that the name of 

the terminal station be VAUGHAN METROPOLITAN CENTRE in support of their initiative to 

brand and build the profile of the area as a regional urban growth centre. The York Region 

Rapid Transit Corporation passed a resolution on September 16, 2010 (attached as 

Appendix 3), endorsing the City of Vaughan’s preferred station name. York Region Council 

did not take a position on the station names. 

Subsequent to the September 2010 Commission meeting, TTC and City of Vaughan staff 

met and further discussed the name of the terminal station in Vaughan. City of Vaughan 

staff provided a May 3, 2011 email (attached as Appendix 4) advocating the name 

Vaughan Metropolitan Centre, stating, in part, “...this station…is the cornerstone 

development to Vaughan’s new downtown which has been identified in our Official Plan as 

the Vaughan Metropolitan Centre…The City of Vaughan undertook a naming Contest which 

[received] more than 1000 entries [all of] which were reviewed…and a committee [chose] 

Vaughan Metropolitan Centre…The name Vaughan Metropolitan Centre…is relevant, 

significant and informative to the rider and encompasses…the Gateway to the 

Greater Toronto Area.’’ 

 

 

The Mayor of the City of Vaughan, Maurizio Bevilacqua, also wrote to the TTC on 

October 21, 2011 (attached as Appendix 5) to further reinforce the City of Vaughan’s 

preference that the station be named Vaughan Metropolitan Centre. 

TTC staff have considered the various discussions and correspondence regarding the 

City of Vaughan’s proposed station name, but continue to recommend that the formal 

station name be VAUGHAN CENTRE, because it effectively and simply describes the general 
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station location as a major regional hub. The TTC’s Advisory Committee on Accessible 

Transportation has consistently advised that shorter and simpler names are more easily 

communicated to, and understood by people with visual, hearing, and cognitive impairments. 

The travelling public will invariably use only the shorter two-word name when giving 

directions or making reference to this station. The name VAUGHAN CENTRE is consistent 

with the names of other regional centres served by the subway, notably 

SCARBOROUGH CENTRE and NORTH YORK CENTRE. In an effort to make sure that station 

names are selected primarily to help people navigate their way through the transit system, 

the TTC does not use names which are intended to promote or advertise nearby 

developments, commercial enterprises, or attractions. For the benefit of the travelling public, 

the TTC has been very consistent in its practice that subway station names be selected to 

inform travellers, in the simplest and most-understandable way possible, of where they are 

geographically as they navigate through the subway system. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

TTC staff also received correspondence from Metrolinx (attached as Appendix 6), stating 

that the names selected for these subway stations should be compatible with other rapid 

transit initiatives in the Greater Toronto Area. TTC staff believe that the recommended 

names do not conflict with any other transit initiatives. 

SUMMARY 

The recommended station names HIGHWAY 407 and VAUGHAN CENTRE will ensure that 

the names of the stations on the Toronto-York Spadina Subway extension provide useful 

information to customers as they travel, are consistent with the TTC's standard use of 

geographic names for rapid transit stations, and were preferred by participants in the TTC’s 

on-line consultation about station names. 

- - - - - - - - - - - - 

 

 

 

   

 

November 4, 2011 

11-31-57 

Attachments: Appendix 1 – Details and Rationale for Recommended Station Names 

 

  

 

 

  

Appendix 2 – Summary of Results of TTC Public Consultation on Station Names 

Appendix 3 – September 16, 2010 Minutes of York Region Rapid Transit Corp 

Appendix 4 – May 3, 2011 Email: Tim Simmonds, City of Vaughan 

Appendix 5 – October 21, 2011 Letter:  Maurizio Bevilacqua, Mayor of Vaughan  

Appendix 6 – September 8, 2010 Letter:  Daniel Haufschild, Metrolinx 
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APPENDIX 1 – DETAILS & RATIONALE FOR RECOMMENDED STATION NAMES  

IN THE CITY OF VAUGHAN 

 

 

 

 

 
 

New Station on Jane Street, at Highway 407 

Recommended name:

HIGHWAY 407

Highway 407 is the main east-west intersecting feature at this station site on a 

north-south subway line. As such, use of “Highway 407” in the station name is consistent 

with the majority of existing TTC stations, and with the Commission-approved policy on 

station names. The “Highway 407” name provides useful geographic information for 

customers. 

 

 

 

 

Other options considered: 

“Highway 407 Transitway” – Long-term regional transit plans call for a bus rapid 

transitway to be built along the Highway 407 corridor. Adding “Transitway” to the 

station name in advance of construction of the Transitway is not appropriate, nor 

necessary. 

“Highway 407 West” – While the possible future extension of the Yonge Subway would 

have two stations near Highway 407, there are better potential names for those stations 

than “Highway 407” and so a “Highway 407 West” name for the station on the 

Spadina Subway does not provide any more clarity to customers than the recommended 

name. 

“Jane North” – Jane Street is a north-south street, and so, logically, it does not describe 

the location of this north-south subway line as well as the name of an intersecting 

east-west street. 

 

 

 

 

“Beechwood” – Is the name of the nearby cemetery. This name is not well known, nor 

easily recognisable to customers throughout the Toronto area. 

“Black Creek” – Is the nearest significant natural feature to the station. Black Creek 

extends a considerable distance throughout western Toronto, and so, using the name 

for this station may cause confusion for customers who know of Black Creek in other 

locations. This station will not be the closest station to Black Creek Pioneer Village, and 

this could cause confusion for customers. 

“Exchange” or “Peelar” or “Adesso” – These nearby street names are not well known, nor 

easily recognisable to customers throughout the Toronto area. 

“Snider” – A nearby point on the CN railway is called Snider. This name is not well known, 

nor easily recognisable to customers throughout the Toronto area. 
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APPENDIX 1 – DETAILS & RATIONALE RECOMMENDED STATION NAMES  

IN THE CITY OF VAUGHAN 

 

 

 

 

 

New Station in the City of Vaughan, on Jane Street, at Highway 7 

Recommended name: 

VAUGHAN CENTRE 

This station will be the terminus of the subway, and is located within the City of Vaughan 

at its new downtown development node. The name is consistent with station names used 

at other significant regional centres on the TTC system, such as North York Centre, and 

Scarborough Centre. The “Vaughan Centre” name provides useful geographic information 

for customers. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Other options considered: 

“Vaughan Metropolitan Centre” or “Vaughan Corporate Centre”– Vaughan Metropolitan 

Centre is the name being used by the City of Vaughan to brand the urban growth centre 

area and to raise the profile of the location. Vaughan Corporate Centre is a site-specific 

name of a nearby development. Use of the more generic “Vaughan Centre” name is 

consistent with other station names for regional centres used elsewhere in the TTC 

subway system, and avoids linking the station name to specific branding or 

development names that may change over time. These names are also very long, and 

would be more difficult to clearly convey to customers on signs, public information and 

in announcements. 

“Highway 7” – Highway 7 is the major east-west connecting street on the subway at this 

location. Given the planned major regional development at the site, it is more 

appropriate to name the station as a regional centre, rather than a connecting street. It 

is also understood that the “Highway 7” street name may change in the future, as the 

name predates the downloading of the roadway from the province to the local 

government. 

“Highway 7 West” – While the possible future extension of the Yonge Subway would have 

a station near Highway 7, there are better potential names for that station than 

“Highway 7”, and so, a “Highway 7 West” name for the station on the Spadina Subway 

does not provide any more clarity to customers than the recommended name. 

“Jane North” – Jane Street is a north-south street, and so, logically, it does not describe 

the location of this north-south subway line as well as the name of an intersecting 

east-west street. 

“Edgeley” – Is the name of a former community located nearby, and also of a nearby road. 

This name is not well known, nor easily recognisable to customers throughout the 

Toronto area. 
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“Creditstone” or “Applewood” – These nearby street names are not well known, nor easily 

recognisable to customers throughout the Toronto area. 
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APPENDIX 2: 

 SUMMARY OF RESULTS OF TTC PUBLIC CONSULTATION ON  

STATION NAMES 
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APPENDIX 3: 

MINUTES OF YORK REGION RAPID TRANSIT CORPORATION 

SEPTEMBER, 16, 2010 
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APPENDIX 3: 

MINUTES OF YORK REGION RAPID TRANSIT CORPORATION 

SEPTEMBER, 16, 2010 
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… 

 

APPENDIX 4: 

May 3, 2011 Email:  Tim Simmonds, City of Vaughan 

The TTC station at Highway 7 and Millway in Vaughan is unique from a number of aspects 

and simply adopting “Vaughan Centre” as a station name is missing an opportunity to be 

part of Vaughan’s new downtown as the City transforms itself from a suburban landscape 

to an urban centre and a World-Class City  

1. With all levels of the government involved – Federal, Provincial, Region of York, 

the City of Toronto, City of Vaughan, and York Region Transit and the TTC - we 

have all collaborated and worked to bring this subway extension to reality that will 

better move employees and residents to and from their places of employment and 

to and from their homes throughout the day. It is the first extension of the subway 

across municipal boundaries. Therefore, this station is much more than just a 

location on the Spadina line – it is the cornerstone development to Vaughan’s new 

downtown which has been identified in our Official Plan as the Vaughan 

Metropolitan Centre.  

 

 

 

2. Public Consultation 

The City of Vaughan undertook a naming Contest which generated an 

overwhelming amount of public input and consultation. A naming committee was 

formed by Council and in the end, after receiving more than 1,000 entries of which 

each was reviewed on multiple occasions through the committee where the merits 

of each potential name were judged –Vaughan Metropolitan Centre was choosen. 

3. Conforms to Official Plan 

Building a great city means bringing together in a functional, attractive and 

sustainable manner the various components that create the everyday urban fabric. 

These components consist of the buildings in which we live and work and the 

public spaces in which we gather, move about and recreate. The Vaughan 

Metropolitan Centre section of the recently adopted Official Plan provides a 

framework for continuing to build Vaughan as a great City. It includes specific 

policies and development criteria to promote the creation of a wonderful public 

realm, an attractive and pedestrian-oriented built form and sustainable and green 

buildings. The official plan formally recognizes the downtown as the Vaughan 

Metropolitan Centre and therefore, adopting the name Vaughan Metropolitan Centre 

as the Station name will help identify to the rider in the future a location filled with 

choice, a location of diversity, a destination of business and residents, a cultural 

hub ALL of which will be confirmed when they exit the platform and walk outside 

to see an urban landscape instead of a commuter parking lot. 

Lastly, the name Vaughan Metropolitan Centre has been officially recognized and 

adopted for use by York Region Transit. … 
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APPENDIX 4: 

MAY 3, 2010 EMAIL:  TIM SIMMONDS, CITY OF VAUGHAN 
 

 

The name Vaughan Metropolitan Centre was chosen because first and foremost in 

the process of developing this geographic area is the concept of placemaking – 

walk ability, transit friendly, public art, etc… The name Vaughan Metropolitan 

Centre is definitely not just a moniker for a single development, commercial 

enterprise or attraction and thus the opportunity for this project – that this station 

name is much more than just a brand or a marketing tool or as the previous TTC 

report states “ a useful piece of information to the rider” – but a name that is 

relevant, significant and informative to the rider and that encompasses what we 

believe and are working toward is being the Gateway to the Greater Toronto Area.  

In closing, it is the desire of the Mayor and Members of Council, City Staff and the 

Residents in the City of Vaughan that the Commission will adopt the Vaughan 

Metropolitan Centre as the Station name.  
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APPENDIX 5: 

OCTOBER 21, 2011 LETTER:  MAURIZIO BEVILACQUA  

MAYOR OF VAUGHAN 
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APPENDIX 5: 

OCTOBER 21, 2011 LETTER:  MAURIZIO BEVILACQUA 

MAYOR OF VAUGHAN
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APPENDIX 6: 

SEPTEMBER 8, 2010 LETTER:  DANIEL HAUFSCHILD, 

METROLINX 
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